Older People’s Council

General Meeting, 10.00am, Wednesday 24 Nov 2010
in Patching Lodge, Freshfield Road, Kemp Town 

AGENDA 
10.00
Apologies and Declarations of Interest
10.05
Minutes/matters arising from 27 October Meeting
10.15
Guest speaker 1: James Hengeveld, City Budget
11.15
Refreshments

11.30 
Guest speaker 2: Richard Bell, Foot Care Services for OP
12.15 
Members Reports (abbreviated please)
12.30
Chair’s report
OPC Meeting Rooms, Dates and Speakers 2011/
Local Transport Plan/Barnet 55+ Forum
12.40
Secretary’s information
Bali Brasserie plans/Reports/Youth Council meeting 2011
12.50
Work Plan – update
Green Waste; Transport; Seating; Pavements; Toilets
12.55
AOB 




Medical cards reprint

Please note: Next meeting: December 15: 
Venue: Cornerstone Community Centre (Palmeira Square)

Speakers: Ed Bassford and Dee Simson. Meeting will end 12.45pm
Lunch at Bali Brasserie at 1.00pm (please ask guests to meet us on 15 December at 12.45pm at Cornerstone Community Centre)
Older People’s Council

Minutes of the General Meeting held on Wednesday 24 November 2010, in Patching Lodge, Freshfield Road, Kemp Town 10.00 – 1.00pm 

Present: 
Jack Hazelgrove, Francis Tonks, John Barry, Colin Carden, Harry Steer, Bob Gunnell, Ed Cruickshank-Robb, Jim Buttimer, Jane Simmons (10.00 – 12.00), Pam Lelliott (notes). 

NOTE: action points are indicated within the notes by bold italics.
Apologies: John Eyles

1.
Minutes/matters arising from 27 October AGM and Open Meeting
Jack welcomed Mark Ireland, Head of Strategic Finance & Procurement and James Hengeveld, Head of Finance – Integrated Financial Management & Planning to the meeting.


AGM minutes


Accuracy: 

5: AOB: last line should read “Francis had received fees for attending Stronger Communities Partnership meetings”. 


Matters arising: none.


Open Meeting minutes


Accuracy: 

(7) “suggested extra seating” should read suggested extra shelters. 


Matters arising:

(6) Re. Suggestion for a green waste collection all year similar to the collection of Christmas trees. Bob replied that this would be impractical and unsightly.

Green Waste: as this service is not to be provided by the council, Bob had tried a service from Brighton Community Composting Centre (BCCC) which for £30 supplies and collects 10 bags of green waste. A lot of space is needed for bag storage, and the service is expensive. In the light of this, Bob suggested that we now abandon the aim of a green waste collection. It was agreed meanwhile to promote the BCCC service for individuals in a “Pensioner” article. Jack and the other OPC members thanked Bob for all his long and assiduous commitment to this topic. John will write to City Clean to inform them that the OPC has now abandoned this aim.   

   Action: John B



2.
Guest Speakers 1. Mark Ireland & James Hengeveld - The City Budget.

Mark: 

 A handout was passed out to all on the implications of the Government Spending Review over the next 4 years. The issues for our council will be challenging. A further saving of £10m is being looked for in addition to the £20m already identified: over four years the total savings required could reach £100m. Very few grants will be ring-fenced. The General Fund budget of just over £400m is funded 30% by council tax, 40% by government grants, and 30% by fees & charges, and a lot of this £400m is spent on Social Care. If the council can freeze Council Tax, the government will give a grant of nearly £3m. Housing revenue in B&H - we collect more rent than we spend, so we have to give money back to the Treasury. 

As yet there is no information about specific grants but we should hear in early December. B&H do not do well out of the Formula grant from central government, as the government is not good at working out the population especially as B&H has a very mobile population. In this grant alone the council is expecting a £20m reduction. 

Q&A’s


Q
How will the cuts affect schools?

A
Education is largely protected. Work is taking place on the Connaught Centre as part of providing more primary schools in central Hove.

Q
Members expressed concern about the cuts to Adult Social Care.

A
Social Care will have to share in the cuts. Proposals are being taken to Cabinet on the 9 December.


Q
Is there a freeze on jobs?

A
Yes: every vacancy is scrutinised, and only key positions are being filled. There is a job pool which matches people to any jobs within the council.


Q
Will Social Care be means tested?

A
Yes, it will probably mean more fee-charging. To save money we will need to look at how people get services, if they are needed and more prevention work.

Q
Members were concerned about Grant Shapps’s proposals for the reform of 
social housing, and hoped they would have some input into the proposals.

Q
Some people looking for homes in B&H do not come from B&H. Do we discourage such applications?


A
Yes.
   

    
James:

James provided details about last year’s consultation with a sample of local households on the B&H Budget and Council Tax setting. A simpler questionnaire had generated a better response (30% instead of 7 or 8%). It was noted that in the responses Adult Social Care was not mentioned at all - people seem not to understand the term: if it was called Elderly Social Care there might be more support. James invited OPC members to fill in questionnaires and return them via John B  by the end of November. The consultation has been completed in the City and the result will be available during December.                                             
           Action: All
Q&A’s

Q
Are the questionnaires useful and could they change anything? 

A
They help to reflect what the city feels and specific proposals are noted. This can help to change things.

On behalf of the OPC Jack thanked Mark and James for their talk.

3.
Members’ reports

Bob said he thought there had been a deterioration in the bus service over the last year. Bus information seems to disappear off the indicator boards, and often two buses arrive at the same time, even when the stop is near to the terminus. Could a stop-over time be added to the timetable allowing buses to make up time? John will  add Bob’s question to his letter to Roger French.                        Action: John B      

Bob questioned the planned NHS changes and GP’s having more control:  there seemed to be no public consultation about this. Bob had also learnt that Tower Hamlets offer swimming and gym use on prescription. Jane replied that B&H does offer something similar and in 2011 will be offering more.

Harry advised that he had attended his Local Action Team meeting which also discussed bus use: they had drafted their own response, similar to John B’s draft letter. He has also visited the helicopter response team: This service is under review.

Colin:  no news.

John B had attended a Kemp Town Community Safety Action Group meeting. Police Inspector David Derrick had talked about community issues and how they prioritise responses. John had raised the issue of cyclists (going through red lights, riding on the pavements etc.) The Inspector’s reply was that with limited resources police have to prioritise issues such as drug trafficking and speeding motorists, so cycling problems have low priority. One positive initiative in Kemp Town: Police stop cyclists with no lights, fining them £30, but if the cyclist subsequently provides a receipt for the purchase of new lights, their fine refunded. This is a welcome positive approach. 

John advised members that he had copies of the Council’s Winter Service Plan, and the Annual Report of the Director of Public Health, if members wish to read them.

Ed advised that he had a DVD on the proceedings of the Falls conference in Oxford he attended in September. He gave this to Jack for members to use. He had also attended the British Geriatric Society meeting at the Brighton Centre and highlighted the concern around gerontophobia amongst professionals. He also commented that the signage at the Brighton Centre was appalling.

Jack had attended the Health Overview Scrutiny Committee. HOSC had responded to the Department of Health Consultation on “Democratic Legitimacy in Health”, and he will report back at the next meeting

Francis: still active on the working party for the re-development of The Level. He has attended LINk training on the protection of vulnerable adults. He will be part of an event similar to Dragon’s Den on the 25 November which has £5000-6000 to award to small groups wishing to run projects, with about £200 available for each project. He will be attending the Pensioner’s Forum (possibly the final one) on 29 November

Jim reported that the Gala Bingo site developers in Portland Road had won their appeal, and flats were to be built on the site, but no doctors’ surgery. He had attended the Governance Committee where the voting system, decentralisation and consultation were discussed.

4.
Guest speaker 2. Richard Bell, Podiatrist/Foot Health Service Manager (HPC registered)

 Richard Bell delivered a PowerPoint presentation.

He said he was often asked what is the difference between chiropodists and podiatrists? Chiropodists deal with corns, foot pain, etc. Podiatrists treat and also investigate why these things happen. Foot Health work is organised along the following lines
Agenda
Priorities; What is the “At Risk Foot”?; Who else is involved?;
Equity – seeing everyone that needs seeing; The referral process


Priorities
Diabetes: a cause of many foot problems; Clinical needs: when foot problems stop you from doing things; Priorities agreed with commissioners; People unable to be active or in pain (50 new referrals per week); Children’s feet; and Foot infection: ulceration or risk of ulceration 


The At Risk Foot

Ulceration; Stays in hospital; immobility issues; Going into hospital;

Rehabilitation after operations; Hard skin: a cause of calluses; Corns which can become ulcerated; Diabetes: can cause lumps and deformity; Gangrene; 

Nail cutting: we don’t cut nails - long handled files and scissors can be purchased.

Who else is involved?

District Nurses for ulcer management; Private healthcare;
Age UK run a nail cutting service, and Richard’s team provide equipment and training; GP’s: prescribe antibiotics and the main referrals; Nurses and family members who cut nails; Consultants
Equity issues

Clinical criteria; Proximity to home; the Interpreting service; Service at home, (about 2000 people treated this way); Transport factors

The referral process

By Health or Social Care professionals mostly; Self referral – very limited;
8000-9000 people on their books at one time.

Q&A


Q
How much of your team’s work is preventable?

A
Foot ulceration could be prevented. People need to be educated more. Smoking and bad diet play a part, although some deformities are hereditary.


Q
Is all corn cutting performed by qualified podiatrists?

A
Yes, 2 people work 80% of their week on nail cutting for people at high risk.


Richard said he would send a copy of his presentation to John B. 


Jack and the other members of the OPC thanked Richard for his talk.

5.
Chair’s report

Jack asked Pam to check if Room 1 at Brighton Town Hall was available for meetings next year until June





   

        Action: Pam 


Visiting speakers:


Jan: Hoping to arrange for Terry Parkin to talk to the OPC

Feb: Seeking a speaker on Mental Health Services for OP. 

March: Open Meeting at the Friend’s Meeting House. We have invited Andrew Renault, to talk about Local Transport planning. 

April/May: no speakers at present. Suggestions were invited. It was agreed that

Social Care Priorities in a time of budget cuts, and a speaker from the Police on their viewpoint on Community Safety were useful ideas to pursue.  Action: John B
June:  it was agreed not to have a normal meeting but a farewell lunch.

Jack reported that the Barnet 55 + Forum are interested in visiting the OPC.

6.
Secretary’s information

Bali Brassiere OPC social event: John reminded the group of the arrangements, and confirmed the menu choices of those attending. 

Youth Council meeting: It was agreed to suggest 16 March from 4.30 – 6.30 at BTH. The OPC has been invited to take part in the B&H People’s Day event on Saturday 26 March 2011. Jack will press for the revival of the Older People’s day event next year.








     Action: Jack/John B       
John handed out lists of the Polling Districts for members to check. A response is needed by 31 December so could members report back at the next meeting please.


Action: All
7.
Work Plan


Deferred to the next meeting.

8.
AOB

8.1
Ed reported that Grant Shapps, Minister of State for Housing and Planning had sent a complacent reply to Mike Weatherley, saying he saw no problems with the leasehold regulations.

8.2
John reminded members to bring any paperwork relating to the previous (2007) OPC Election to our next meeting. This will assist us in planning for the 2011 election                     

Action: All

Signed



Chair



Date 
